Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

April 3, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

April 3, 2019
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in March on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Town  Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

ACTION: The minutes of the March 13, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION: The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Pollution Prevention Day – April 13, 2019

Mr. Sidney Ojofeitimi, Stormwater Manager


Mr. Sidney Ojofeitimi, Stormwater Manager, Department of Public Works (DPW) announced 2nd annual Pollution Prevention Day on Saturday, April 13th from 9:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. at the DPW facility, 209 Blue Ball Avenue. He stated the family-friendly event coincides with Earth Day and is coordinated with the Cecil County Landfill’s Hazardous Waste Day. He stated the event includes games and activities for children, and added that the focus of this year’s event is the collection of unused household latex and oil-based paint.

Town Administrator’s Report


Resolution R2-2019 – Amending the Town of Elkton Code Chapter 13.04 Section 
13.04.050(B) Increasing Reconnection Fee to $50


Mr. George presented Resolution R2-2019 for the purpose of amending the Town of Elkton Code Chapter 13.04 Section 13.04.050(B) increasing the water service reconnection fee from $25 to $50. He stated the Resolution, if adopted, will be effective immediately. A copy of Resolution R2-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R2-2019 – Amending the Town of Elkton Code Chapter 13.04 Section 13.04.050(B) Increasing Reconnection Fee to $50 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Resolution R3-2019 Amending the Charter of the Town of Elkton, Article VII 
Registration, Nomination and Elections, Section C7-20(Q). Verification of Vote 
Count 
to Include Provisions in the Event of a Tie Vote.


Mr. George presented Resolution R3-2019 for the purpose of amending the Charter of the Town of Elkton Article VII, Registration, Nomination and Elections, Section C7-20(Q) Verification of Vote Count, to include provisions in the event of a Tie Vote. He stated Resolution R3-2019 will be posted at Town Hall for 40 days and will be advertised in the Cecil Whig for 4 consecutive weeks. A copy of Resolution R3-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes. 


ACTION:
Resolution R3-2019, amending the Charter of the Town of Elkton Article VII, Registration, Nomination and Elections, Section C7-20(Q) Verification of Vote Count, to include provisions in the event of a Tie Vote, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 

Resolution R4-2019 Disposition of Surplus Property – Improved Residential Lot, 
identified as Parcel 2345 on Tax Map 319, further described as Lot 130 – 0.0688 
acre located at 208 Buttonwoods Road, Elkton, Cecil County Maryland, and further 
described in Deed Book 4367, folio 0037, Cecil County Land Records

Mr. George presented Resolution R4-2019 Disposition of Surplus Property for the purpose of selling the improved residential lot, identified as Parcel 2345 on Tax Map 319, further described as Lot 130 – 0.0688 acre located at 208 Buttonwoods Road, Elkton, Cecil County Maryland, and further described in Deed Book 4367, folio 0037, Cecil County Land Records. He stated the property was forfeited as part of a plea agreement.

ACTION:
Resolution R4-2019 Disposition of Surplus Property, allowing for the sale of property located at 208 Buttonwoods Road, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

Town of Elkton – Terumo Water Quality Trading Credit Agreement

Mr. George stated that the stormwater management (SWM) area located owned by Terumo manufacturing facility on Blue Ball Road was out of compliance with Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) regulations. He stated the Town’s Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) had earned credits from MDE for lowered amounts of Phosphorus, Nitrogen and suspended solids as a result of previous enhanced nutrient removal upgrades to the facility. He stated MDE permitted conveyance of these credits to Terumo via a Water Quality Trading Credit agreement which provided Terumo a year to bring its SWM into compliance. A copy of the agreement was placed in the record of the minutes. Mr. George requested the Board’s formal approval of the agreement.

Commissioner Broomell questioned the term of the agreement. Mr. George stated the agreement was for 2018 only, adding that the limited term provided Terumo time in which to bring its SWM into compliance. 


ACTION:
The Town of Elkton – Terumo Water Quality Trading Agreement was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Elkton Alliance – Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition – Roast for Mayor Alt 
April 4, 2019

Mr. George presented a Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the April 4th Roast of Mayor Alt. He stated the event had been rescheduled from February 23rd to April 4th. 


ACTION:
The Request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the April 4th Roast of Mayor Alt was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all.


Proclamation P4-2019 Fair Housing Month

Mr. George presented Proclamation P4-2019 declaring April, 2019 Fair Housing Month. A copy of Proclamation P4-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P4-2019 Fair Housing Month was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt, referring to the planned Athletic Fields Project adjacent to the Elk Landing property, queried Mr. Handley for a project commencement date. Mr. Handley stated the project may not begin until summer or fall. Mr. George interjected that the Town will meet with Cecil County Government Administration to discuss the Town’s use of the road to access the fields. Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus to permit farming of the fields this year since the project will not get underway for several months. It was the consensus of the Board to permit farming of the fields for this year since the project will not get underway for several months. 

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous decision to freeze Major Facility Fees and Front Foot Assessments for residential construction for 2 years, stated the decision expires in September, 2019. He asked the Board to consider extending the expiration date to May, 2022. Commissioner Piner agreed with Mayor Alt’s request. Commissioner Broomell asked for annual extensions to permit the Board to review and discuss the matter on a regular basis. 

Mr. George stated the decision to extend the deadline will amend the Town Code, therefore must be introduced and adopted as an Ordinance. 


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens requested enforcement regarding 2 inoperable vehicles parked on Clinton and Milburn Streets. 

Mayor Alt requested enforcement of vehicles parked on the wrong side of the road located on North Street, north of the bridge.


Public Comment

Mayor Alt stated this portion of the public comment period is for those who are in attendance for issues other than discussing Commissioner Candidates. 

Mr. Robert Jones, Esquire, stated he was in attendance regarding his clients, owners of the Elktowne Center, who wish to open a medical office in that facility. Mayor Alt invited Mr. Jones to attend the April 10th meeting at 12:30 p.m.


Ms. Sarah Guns invited everyone in attendance to a resource day at the Family Education Center in the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood on Saturday, April 6th from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. She stated Unsheltered International is the event sponsor, and added that attendees will be provided with information regarding job search and application, fellowship, children’s activities, etc. 

Ms. Guns stated she is planning a neighborhood cleanup event on May 4th and a Community Yard Sale in June. 


Ms. Guns stated she and her neighbors are working to de-stigmatize their neighborhood, adding that they hold community meetings each month. 


Mayor Alt thanked Ms. Guns for her efforts to improve her neighborhood. 


Ms. Margie Blystone, Elkton Arts and Entertainment District, Ms. Anna Marie Hamilton, Cecil County Arts Council, and Mr. Jon Esser, Dean of Humanities and Arts, Cecil College, introduced themselves to the Board. 

Ms. Blystone stated the purpose of their appearance was to request the Board’s approval to paint the steps leading from the Howard Street parking lot to West Main Street.


Mayor Alt questioned if the paint would be negatively affected by flooding. Ms. Blystone answered in the negative.

Commissioner Broomell questioned how long the paint is expected to last. Ms. Blystone stated the paint should last 10 – 20 years.


Mayor Alt thanked the group for their presentation, and stated a decision whether to move forward will be forthcoming. 

Mr. Robert Boerner requested updates to the Town’s water and sewer billing format.

Mr. Boerner suggested that the Board consider obtaining a discount merchandise store for the downtown. Mayor Alt thanked Mr. Boerner for his suggestion, and directed him to the Elkton Alliance.

Hearing no additional public comment, Mayor Alt asked all those in attendance in support of Commissioner Candidates to stand and make a brief comment when the candidate’s name is called. 

Mayor Alt stated that interviews will commence after the close of public comment. He stated candidates will be asked to leave the room and will return to be interviewed individually. He stated the public is welcome to remain during the interview process. He stated the Board will go into a Closed Meeting to deliberate. He noted that the Board hopes to make a decision tonight.


Ms. Ann Hicks, Ms. Shirley Hicks and Mr. Bob Olewine spoke in support of Candidate Charles Hicks. 


Ms. Margie Blystone spoke in support of Candidate Robert Massimiano.


Commissioner Vacancy Applicant Interviews

Ms. Kelly Albanese Bedder introduced herself to the Board. She stated her support for the current Board, stating the Town is flourishing and she wants to help it continue. She stated the commercial center is vital to the Town, as is the investment in children. 


Ms. Bedder stated she, as a Commissioner, will help bring people downtown. She stated her experience on various community Boards has given her the experience to work as a team. 

Ms. Bedder stated the Town’s biggest challenges are opioid abuse and homelessness.

Mr. Edward Giblin introduced himself to the Board. He stated he supports the Board and feels he can bring a positive presence. He stated the most important job of a Commissioner is to listen to the citizens. He added that his employment experience in management will be useful as a Commissioner.


Mr. Giblin stated he fully supports the Police Department and its role in maintaining safety for citizens, and added that he supports the planned Community Center. 

Mr. Charles Hicks introduced himself to the Board. He stated his previous role as Code Enforcement Official was an asset during his term as a Town Commissioner. He stated his passion for the community continues. He stated the Town has tremendous potential for viability and he wishes to be part of it. He stated that his children are now older, providing him more time to devote to community service. 

Mr. Hicks expressed support for the planned Community Center, stating that children are the future.

Mr. Hicks stated as the County seat, Elkton’s biggest challenge is addressing the transient population. He stated that drugs and e-cigarettes are also a major challenge. 


Mr. Robert Massimiano introduced himself to the Board. Mayor Alt advised those in attendance that he and Mr. Massimiano graduated from Bohemia Manor High School together. 

Mr. Massimiano stated that he worked with Commissioner Jablonski and the Alliance for many years, and participated in several boards and committees. He stated he will be a good fit on the current Board. 

Mr. Massimiano stated he has seen many positive changes from a business owner’s perspective, noting that he has owned a business downtown for 33 years. He expressed his desire to maintain the positive working relationship between the Board and the Alliance.

Mr. Massimiano stated he is a team-player, but will give his opinion and work toward a common goal. He stated Elkton is his family and he wants to take care of it.

Mr. Michael Simpson introduced himself to the Board. He stated he is a life-long resident of the area, working at the Elkton Theater and American Home and Hardware as a young man. He expressed his vision of seeing Elkton continue to prosper and grow.

Mr. Simpson stated the biggest challenges affecting Elkton are homelessness and drug abuse. 

Mr. Simpson expressed support for the Arts Council and bringing business to Town. He noted that he was impressed with the cleanliness of the downtown area. 


 Mr. Simpson expressed support for the planned Community Center. He stated the Town is moving in the right direction by investing in the community. He expressed support for increased tourism.

Mayor Alt questioned if Mr. Simpson’s brother was employed by the Town. Mr. Simpson answered in the affirmative. Mayor Alt stated this relationship did not create an issue, and that he wanted to make sure it was disclosed. 

Mr. Dayquan Stewart introduced himself to the Board. He stated his interest in appointment is to provide a face for the youth of the town. He stated his appointment will bring a new perspective to the Board. 


Mr. Stewart stated the Town’s biggest challenge is engaging youth in Town meetings and events. He stated his plan to encourage volunteerism and involvement by young people. 

Mr. Stewart expressed support for the planned Community Center, stating it will provide an opportunity to mentor young people. 

Mr. Stewart stated his priorities include addressing homelessness by providing tools to improve their lives. 

Mayor Alt stated the interviews had now concluded. He stated 2 candidates are not in attendance however one candidate may arrive late. He stated the Board will go into a Closed Meeting to discuss the candidates. 

Commissioner Piner thanked the candidates for attending the meeting, stating he was impressed with what each person brought to the table. 


Mayor Alt thanked the candidates for attending the meeting, and stated his plan to provide the results of the Board’s deliberations to each candidate this evening.
Motion for a Closed Meeting


ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (1) To discuss the appointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of appointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has jurisdiction; or any other personnel matter that affects one or more specific individuals; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 9:20 p.m.

Meeting Reconvened

Mayor Alt reconvened the meeting at 9:26 p.m. to provide time for Commissioner Applicant Rodney Heinz to address the Board. 


Mr. Heinze introduced himself to the Board. He stated his previous experience as a Mayor and Town Administrator would bring value to the Board and provide an opportunity to serve the community.  

Mr. Heinze stated the biggest challenge facing Elkton is road maintenance.

Mr. Heinze stated he is a team player but not a “yes” person. He stated he can disagree and still remain friends. 

Mr. Heinze stated he does not support the Community Center, stating young people will find their own recreation. 

Mr. Heinze advised the Board that he interviewed for a position in Pennsylvania, adding that if he obtains that position he will have to resign from the Town Board. 

Motion for a Closed Meeting


ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (1) To discuss the appointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of appointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has jurisdiction; or any other personnel matter that affects one or more specific individuals; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 9:39 p.m.



Meeting Reconvened

Mayor Alt reconvened the meeting at 10:25 p.m. He requested a vote to approve the appointment of Mr. Robert M. Massimiano to the vacant seat on the Board of Commissioners, the term of which expires May 10, 2022.

ACTION:
The request to appoint Mr. Robert M. Massimiano to the vacant seat on the Board of Commissioners, the term of which expires May 10, 2022 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 10:23 p.m.


L. Michelle Henson

Senior Administrative Specialist
AN AUDIO AND VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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